
CITY OF DARIEN 

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION 

Wednesday, February 4, 2015 
7:00PM 

City Hall 
Council Chambers 

1. Call to Order 

2. Establish Quorum 

3. Regular Meeting: 

AGENDA 

A. PZC 2015-01: Old Fashioned Sweets, Chestnut Court Shopping Center, 
7511 Lemont Road, petitioner seeks approval of a variation from the Sign Code 
to permit a 39 square foot sign when 28 square feet is permitted. 

4. Correspondence 

5. Old Business/Planner's Report 

6. Minutes: December 17,2014 

6. Next Meeting: February 18, 2015, 7:00 PM 

7. Adjournment 



MINUTES 
CITY OF DARIEN 

PLANl'I'ING & ZONING COMMISSION MEETING 
December 17,2014 

PRESENT: Chairperson Meyer, Ron Kiefer, John Laratta, John Lind, Lou Mailers, Ray 
Mielkus, Pauline Oberland, Ken Ritzert, Susan Yonder Heide, Michael Griffith -
Senior Planner, Elizabeth Lahey- Secretary 

ABSENT: None 

Acting Chairperson Ray Mielkus called the meeting to order at 7:02p.m. at the City Hall - City 
Council Chambers, Darien, lllinois and declared a quorum present and swore in the audience 
members wishing to present public testimony. 

A. Concept Plan Review: 951 N. Frontage Road - Concept plan review for a proposed 
4-story, 124 room extended stay hotel, Value Place. 

Mr. Drew Mitchell, Holladay Properties, reported that he is proposing to construct a 4-story, 124 
room extended stay hotel on the property. He reported that Value Place was founded by a serial 
hotel entrepreneur and designed with a niche in the market focusing on value, safety, availability 
and cleanliness. Mr. Mitchell stated that the type of guest is a businessman who is looking for no 
frills but needing to do business. He further stated that the typical guest is a weekly resident. 

Mr. Mitchell stated that he is seeking a height and sign variation. He stated that the height 
variation is for visibility on I-55. Mr. Mitchell also stated that they intend to scale up their 
typical building product and add more brick for Darien. He stated that he is eager for feedback. 

Chairperson Meyer questioned if they will require direction signs on I-55 and if they would be 
serving food. 

Mr. Mitchell stated that direction signs on I-55 were not needed and that they would not be 
serving food. He did state however that every room would have a kitchenette for cooking. 

Commissioner Laratta questioned if they would be seeking a liquor license. 

Mr. Mitchell stated that they will not be seeking a liquor license. 

Commissioner Mallers stated that he is familiar with the nearby Extended Stay America. He 
questioned if there is need for another extended stay hotel. 

Mr. Mitchell stated that Value Place is a direct competitor with Extended Stay America and that 
it is good to keep prices competitive. He stated that they are not terribly concerned about 
Extended Stay America. 

Commissioner Oberland questioned what the price point would be. 



Mr. Mitchell stated that the price point is $349 per week and lower than Extended Stay America 
around $75 to $80 less. He compared their product to Southwest Airlines versus American 
Airlines and that with American Airlines you pay for a bag, etc. He stated that they charge for 
wireless and Extended Stay America does not. 

Commissioner Ritzert questioned plans for water drainage. 

Mr. Mitchell reported that they still need to come up with a plan. He stated that they are familiar 
with the wetlands on the site and that they have already met with DuPage County. Mr. Mitchell 
stated that there is more land than needed and that there is land available that can be utilized for 
storm water. 

Chairperson Meyer questioned the wetlands south ofl-55. 

Mr. Michael Griffith, Senior Planner reported that there is a large floodplain and wetlands south 
of I-55 and that he did not believe the property is impacted. He reported that the County-wide 
stormwater management is very strict and that the City cannot deviate from it. 

Commissioner Yonder Heide questioned if there was room enough for two extended stay hotels 
in Darien 

Mr. Mitchell stated that extended stay hotels are poorly underserved and that their goal is to 
compete. He stated that one of the Commissioners expressed concern for 11going dark11 and that 
they do not see that happening. He further stated that they anticipate 85-88% occupancy. Mr. 
Mitchell also stated that there is a lot of traffic and a good location for the traveling salesman. 

Commissioner Mailers questioned the average stay for a customer and stated that a week-long 
stay was questionable. 

Commissioner Yonder Heide questioned if there have been studies done on the usage. She stated 
that Mr. Mitchell mentioned that the hotel is also geared toward family members visiting 
someone in the hospital. Commissioner Yonder Heide stated that Darien is not in close 
proximity to any hospital. 

Mr. Mitchell stated that it is most attractive for business and that they have done studies and 
Darien scored a B+. He stated that there are no locations that have ever scored an A. 

Chairperson Meyer questioned the transients and/or truckers staying at the hotel. 

Mr. Mitchell stated that truckers do not stay at their hotel. He stated that truckers are only 
looking for a one night stay. He further stated that they anticipate a businessman to travel down 
I-55 and remember the hotel and stay there the next time they travel to the area. 

Commissioner Laratta questioned the timeframe. 



Mr. Tim Healy, Holladay Properties stated that they would like to brealc ground by July and to be 
up and running by the fall. He stated that they have 200 days to complete after breaking ground. 

Commissioner Yonder Heide suggested speaking with Argonne because they have many people 
travelling to their offices. 

Mr. Mitchell stated that they are familiar with Argonne and that they would be great for their 
product. 

Chairperson Meyer questioned the ownership structure. 

Mr. Mitchell stated that they will purchase the property. 

Commissioner Ritzert questioned the materials they would be using. 

Mr. Mitchell stated that they are using all the products from the same manufacturer. 

Commissioner Kiefer questioned if they are set on building four stories. 

Mr. Healy stated that they are 100% set on four stories and that they can only provide minor 
modifications. He stated that the plan is what you are buying into. 

Commissioner Kiefer stated that the Commission is not receptive to buildings higher than the 
ordinance but that it is acceptable because of the area. 

Commissioner Lind stated that he has an issue with the setback and that the business is low on 
scaling and that he does not believe that this is the best use for the area. He stated that he had an 
issue with the height of the building and that it is an eyesore for the gateway to Darien. 

Mr. Mitchell stated that there is a 20 foot setback from the property line. He stated that there is 
a billboard on the site which blocks the building. Mr. Mitchell stated that they want people to 
see the building from the interstate. He stated that it will be an improvement to the area and that 
it will not feel like this massive structure hanging over the interstate. 

Chairperson Meyer stated that she was still very concerned about truckers and parking in the lot. 

Mr. Mitchell stated that they will not provide truck parking and that the minimum stay is one 
week. He stated that trucker's typically only stay for one night and that they are not renting by 
the night. He further stated that a one night stay is not the model. 

Chairperson Meyer questioned what would happen if they changed to renting for one night. 

Mr. Griffith stated it would be beyond the City's control and that the City cannot control how a 
business is run. 



Commissioner Yonder Heide stated that if there were issues that it woultj ~ police enforcement 
issue. 

Mr. Griffith reported that staff felt that the concept plan review was a valuable exercise for the 
petitioner. He stated that the height and sign variations will trigger a public hearing. 

Commissioner Yonder Heide stated that she was concerned about occupancy. 

Commissioner Lind stated that he was concerned that the area was ideal for drug related events 
at extended stay hotels. There was a lengthy discussion regarding this. 

Commissioner Laratta stated that this was a good fit for Darien and will generate money for 
Darien. 

Mr. Griffith reported that this property has been an eyesore to Darien and over his 12 years 
employed with the City of Darien that this is the second proposal. He stated that he has also 
received positive feedback from the residents and that it will clean up the area and provide more 
of a buffer. 

Commissioner Oberland suggested maybe using more brick. 

Commissioner Kiefer stated that it was a feasible use. 

Commissioner Lind stated that he did not agree and did not like to defend the rule. 

Mr. Griffith reported that there is not a piece of property in Darien that will not trigger a 
variation. He stated that there has to be a balance. 

There was no one else wishing to present public comment. 

CORRESPONDENCE 
None. 

OLD BUSINESS/PLANNER'S REPORT 
None. 

MINUTES 

Commissioner Kiefer made a motion and it was seconded by Commissioner Vonder Heide 
to waive the reading of the November 19, 2014 Regular Meeting Minutes. 

Upon voice vote, THE MOTION CARRIED UNANIM:OUSLY 9-0. 

Commissioner Laratta made a motion and it was seconded by Commissioner Mailers to 
approve the November 19,2014 Regular Meeting Minutes. 



Upon roll call vote, THE MOTION CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY 9-0. 

CORRESPONDENCE 
None. 

OLD BUSINESS/PLANNER'S REPORT 
None. 

NEXT MEETING 

Mr. Griffith announced that the next meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, January 7, 2015 at 
7:00p.m. 

ADJOURNMENT 

With no further business before the Commission, Commissioner Mailers made a motion 
and it was seconded by Commissioner Laratta. Upon voice vote, THE MOTION 
CARRIED unanimously and the meeting adjourned at 8:15p.m. 

RESPECTFULLY SUBMITTED: 

Michael Griffith 
Senior Planner 

APPROVED: 

Beverly Meyer 
Chairman 



AGENDA MEMO 
PLANNING AND ZONNING COMMISSION 

MEETING DATE: February 4, 2015 

Issue Statement 
PZC 2015-01: 

General Information 
Petitioner: 

Property Owner: 

Property Location: 

PIN: 

Existing Zoning: 

Existing Land Use: 

Comprehensive Plan Update: 

Surrounding Zoning and Land Use: 

Old Fashioned Sweets, Chestnut Court Shopping 
Center, 7511 Lemont Road, petitioner seeks approval of a 
variation from the Sign Code to permit a 39 square foot 
sign when 28 square feet is permitted. 

Old Fashioned Sweets 
Theresa Kerstein 

Inland 

Chestnut Court Shopping Center, 7511 Lemont Road 

09-29-300-008 

B-3 General Business District 

Shopping center 

Commercial 

North: B2 General Retail Business District (Downers Grove): retail shopping center. 
South: OR&I Office, Research and Light Industrial: Forest Preserve. 
East: B-2 Community Shopping Center Business District and R-2 Single-Family 

Residence: Retail, restaurant and single-family homes. 
West: OSB Office and Service Business District (Woodridge) and B-2 Community 

Shopping District (Woodridge): Bank, retail shopping center. 

Size of Property: 

Floodplain: 

Natural Features: 

Transportation: 

History: 

18.3 acres (shopping center) 

None. 

None. 

Shopping center has frontage and access from Lemont 
Road and 75th Street. 

Property annexed in 1986. In 2011 and 2012, the City 
Council granted variations to permit additional wall 
signage on the 75th Street facing end wall of the shopping 
center for Oakridge Hobby and Ross Dress for Less. 



Agenda Memo 
PZC 2015-01 : Old Fashioned Sweets, Chestnut Court Shopping Center, 7511 :f.,emont Road ... Page 2 

Documents Submitted 
This report is based on the following information submitted to the Community Development 
Department by the Petitioner: 

1. Sign Drawing, 2 sheets, prepared by Ed Signs, received on January 28, 2015. 

Planning Overview/Discussion 
Old Fashioned Sweets is planning to open a store in the Chestnut Court Shopping Center. 

The Sign Code regulates the type, size and location of signs within Darien. Wall signs are those 
attached directly to a building wall. Within business zoning districts, wall signs are limited to 2 
square feet per linear foot of building or tenant frontage. The petitioner' s tenant space is 14 feet 
wide, thus, a 28 square foot sign is permitted. The petitioner is proposing a 39 square foot sign. 

Per the Section 4-3-18(B)(l) of the Sign Code, the following shall be considered regarding a sign 
variation: 

1. The available locations for adequate signage on the property. 
2. The effect of the proposed sign on pedestrian and motor traffic. 
3. The cost to the applicant in complying with the Sign Code as opposed to the 

detriment, if any, to the public from granting of the variation. 
4. If undue hardships and practical difficulties result in complying with the Sign 

Code and if these hardships are a result of previous actions of the applicant. 
5. The general intent of the Sign Code. 

Staff Findings/Recommendations 
Staff does not object to the proposed sign. 

Staff finds the proposed sign variation does not impact pedestrian and motor traffic as the sign 
faces in towards the parking lot and not a public road. 

Based upon the submitted petition and the information presented, the request 
associated with Pzc· 2015-01 is in conformance with the standards of the Darien 
City Code and, therefore, I move the Planning and Zoning Commission recommend 
approval of the petition as presented. 

Decision Mode 
Planning and Zoning Commission: February 4, 2015 
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